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Our Ref/Ein Cyf: 
Your Ref/Eich Cyf:   P-03-293 / P-03-305 
Date/Dyddiad:    4th February 2011  
Please ask for/Gofynnwch am:  Chris Llewelyn  
Direct line/Llinell uniongyrchol: 02920 468600 
Email/Ebost:    chris.llewelyn@wlga.gov.uk 
 
Christine Chapman AM  
Chair, Petitions Committee 
National Assembly for Wales 
Cardiff Bay, CARDIFF 
CF99 1NA 
 
Dear Ms Chapman, 
 
Thank you for your letter of 14th January, 2011, asking for the 
Association’s views on two petitions on the School Admissions Code and 
Statutory School Libraries. Comments on each follow:- 
 
 P-03-293 Schools Admissions Code 
 
The petitioners are seeking a review of the Code on three grounds:- 
 
- that it discriminates against children who are able to speak Welsh; 
- that it should be amended to give children in Welsh medium nursery  
  classes priority for admission to admission into the reception class of  
  the same school; and, 
- that it discriminates against children having a faith or religion. 
 
The Code was issued as recently as July, 2009, following a period of 
consultation during which WLGA understands that all local authorities that 
responded were supportive of the Code. On the specific points raised by  
the petitioners, these are covered in Paragraph 2.26 of the Code which is 
explicit in setting out criteria which local authorities or other admissions 
bodies must not adopt. The first of these is that authorities must not seek 
to admit pupils on the basis of ability or aptitude (other than in a small 
number of defined circumstances such as sixth forms). 
 
This includes a general prohibition on the ability to speak Welsh in the 
case of Welsh Medium schools as a means of selecting pupils for 
admission. That is intended to create an even playing field for all 
expressing a preference for admission to Welsh medium schools,  
whatever language(s) they are able to speak. Conversely, for example,  
an admissions authority could not allow an English medium school to  
use the criterion that a pupil not able to speak English should not be 
admitted. It would have to use a range of other criteria to determine 
admissions. 
 
On the matter of admissions to reception classes, that too has to be on 
grounds equal to all seeking admission. Again, the application of objective 
criteria for pupils already in nursery classes but moving to reception has 
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from early years settings. That provision is universal, applying equally to 
those going into any reception class from any nursery class regardless of 
language. 
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As to religious faith, admissions can only be based on that as a criterion  
in the case of a school designated as having a religious character under 
appropriate equality and education legislation. So here again, the  
emphasis on admissions to schools not having a religious character is 
intended to achieve an equitable set of criteria. The latter point is what 
underpins the Code - all admissions should be considered against a range 
of objective criteria so that all expressing a preference for admission to 
school are treated in the same way. 
 
On that basis, it is difficult to argue against its provisions and to support 
any revision on the basis of what appear to be a specific set of local 
circumstances around admissions to some schools in a particular locality. 
WLGA therefore feels that revision of the Code is not warranted. 
 
P-03-305 Statutory School Libraries 
 
The petitioners in this case wish to see an acceptance by the National 
Assembly for Wales of the principle that school libraries will become 
statutory provision run by suitably qualified staff, and calls for the 
preparation of legislation and appropriate consultations. 
School libraries were last inspected by Estyn on a thematic basis in 2002, 
at which time 15% of schools had unsatisfactory arrangements.  
 
Whilst that specific report was some years ago, the new Common 
Inspection Framework and Guidance in place since 2010 includes the 
following requirements for those making judgements when inspecting 
schools :- 
• in terms of the school’s physical environment, inspectors should have 

regard to whether “…[there are] enough resources that are well 
matched to pupils’ needs” and establish whether there is a   
“stimulating and well-maintained learning environment”; 

• they will also look at how the school supplements and enriches the 
curriculum; and of particular importance here:- 

• sources of evidence will include “availability of learning resources, 
including library provision, and access by pupils & staff to an 
appropriate range of books, ICT resources, practical equipment and 
audio-visual materials to support learning & teaching during and 
outside of school hours” 

 
This is of course a statutory provision. WLGA is of the view that as school 
libraries are the subject of inspection, and given the fact that legislation 
as proposed has cost, staffing and, in some cases potential space 
implications for schools and local authorities, their management and 
function is really a matter of best practice and its application, and should 
remain so. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
     Steve Thomas CBE 

Chief Executive 
Prif Weithredwr 
 
Welsh Local Government 
Association 
Local Government House 
Drake Walk 
CARDIFF CF10 4LG 
Tel: 029 2046 8600 
Fax: 029 2046 8601 
 
Cymdeithas Llywodraeth 
Leol Cymru 
Tŷ Llywodraeth Leol 
Rhodfa Drake 
CAERDYDD CF10 4LG 
Ffôn: 029 2046 8600 
Ffacs: 029 2046 8601 
 
www.wlga.gov.uk  

 
Yours sincerely, 



 

 
 
 
Councillor Peter Fox 
WLGA Spokesperson on Lifelong Learning & Skills 
Leader, Monmouthshire County Council 
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